
Bill Number:  HB368 
Committee:  Health and Government Operations Committee 
Date:  March 13, 2025 
 
Dear Chair Pena-Melnyk and Members of the Committee: 
 
In 2023 and 2024, in response to a request by the Maryland clubs of The Garden Club 
of America (GCA), Governor Moore issued a Proclamation declaring April as Maryland 
Native Plant Month.  Moreover, GCA clubs across the country also advocated for 
a Native Plant Awareness Month; an effort that resulted in 42 states 
securing gubernatorial proclamations and six additional states passing laws establishing 
permanent Commemorative Native Plant Months in their states.  
 
The reason for the broad support is simple, we are experiencing a stunning decline in 
species, including the pollinators that pollinate food that we eat. Of the roughly eight 
million species on earth, scientists estimate that at least one million will be extinct by 
2050.  
 
The Center for Biological Diversity conducted a systematic review of the status of all 
4,337 North American and Hawaiian native bees. Their key findings: among native bee 
species with sufficient data to assess (1,437), more than half (749) are declining, nearly 
1 in 4 (347 native bee species) is imperiled and at increasing risk of extinction. For 
many of the bee species lacking sufficient population data, it’s likely they are also 
declining or at risk of extinction.i  
 
A more recent report on butterflies, another important pollinator, are also showing 
precipitous declines. “The United States has 650 butterfly species, but 96 species were 
so sparse they didn't show up in the data and another 212 species weren't found in 
sufficient number to calculate trends, said study lead author Collin Edwards, an 
ecologist and data scientist at the Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife.”ii 
 
While the reasons for these declines are multifold, nearly all of us can provide habitat 
for our pollinators and other wildlife by planting native plants. 
 
HB0368 will establish a permanent commemorative Native Plant Month every May 
in Maryland.    
 
A Proclamation has to be renewed every year and that uncertainty makes it challenging 
for businesses to plan adequate inventory to meet potential increased consumer 
demand.  Conversely, a law creates predictability, generates confidence, and 



incentivizes retail nurseries, wholesalers and growers to plan sufficient inventory to 
meet this heightened enthusiastic public interest in native plants.  
 
Further, the predictability inherent in a law makes it easier for community and 
environmental groups, clubs, and others to plan ahead and create engaging, hands-on 
fun activities that educate citizens about how and why incorporating more natives into 
our landscapes is essential to the health and preservation of our local ecosystems. Our 
native pollinator birds, bees, butterflies, bats and insects have evolved alongside our 
native plants and they depend on those natives for their nourishment and preservation. 
We need to reverse the significant decline in our native pollinator species.  
 
HB0368 is both an economic bill and an environmental bill that will 
generate significant economic benefits to businesses across our state. 
Incorporating more natives into our landscapes leads to: 
 

• improved water quality benefiting Maryland's recreational and tourism 
businesses, seafood industries and watermen whose livelihoods depend on a 
healthier Chesapeake Bay to nourish our native blue crab and 
rockfish populations for which Maryland is so famous;  

 
• an increase in pollinators for farmers who rely on native bees for pollination of 

many crops grown for human consumption.  More native pollinators = higher crop 
yields; 

 
• increased business for nursery retailers, wholesalers, growers and related trades 

such as landscapers, landscape designers, landscape architects, farmers 
markets and more. 

 
A nice added benefit, HB0368 complements the 2023 Maryland Native Plants Program. 
Maryland is home to a thriving nursery industry with 313 operations and sales of more 
than $1 billion (in 2018 dollars) according to Maryland Department of Agriculture. This is 
a great way to support Maryland’s locally grown native plants. 
 
HB0368, Maryland Native Plant Month, introduced to your committee by Delegate 
Michele Guyton is bipartisan, great for our environment, a boon to local 
businesses, requires zero government funding, and has no imposed 
mandates.  It's a win-win bill with no downsides. 
 
We respectfully request a favorable report on HB 368. The undersigned organizations 
and individuals support this bill. 



 
Sincerely, 
 
Mary Ellen Pease-Scheeler 
Maryland clubs of The Garden Club of America 
mpease@comcast.net 
 
Charles Scheeler 
charlesscheeler@gmail.com 
 
Cecelia Scheeler 
ceceliascheeler@gmail.com 
 
Gina Musto 
gnmusto9@gmail.com 
 
Aileen Alex 
Maryland Legislative Coalition 
Mdlegislativecoalition@gmail.com 
 
Meredith McDonagh 
Halten Garden Club, Inc. 
meredy@comcast.net 
 
Sue L. Thompson 
Halten Garden Club, Inc. 
blueeye1962@gmail.com 
 
Kathryn Nolte 
Kathynolte@mac.com 
 
Unity Gardens 
Unitygardensaa@gmail.com 
 
Nancy Powell 
Powng21@gmail.com 
 
Cecilia Zazigi 
ceciliayazigi@hotmail.com 
 
Teri Baca 



tquilt@aol.com 
 
Ann Hurley Palmer 
ahrlyplmr@gmail.com 
 
George Mozal 
Plant Healthcare Solutions LLC. 
gsmplantman@verizon.net 
 
Suzanne Chapelle 
Garden Clubs of America Member 
suechapelle@yahoo.com 
 
Esther Bonney 
Nurture Natives 
estherbonney9@gmail.com 
 
Helen Z Ward 
Greenspring Valley Garden Club - Member of GCA 
hward@ward-home.com 

 
Eleanor Denegre 
Talbot County Garden Club 
edenegre@comcast.net 
 
Joyce S Doehler 
Talbot County Garden Club 
joycedoehler@gmail.com 
 
Nancy LeBrun Castner 
Talbot County Garden Club 
nlebrunpro@gmail.com 
 
Kim Helfgott 
The Garden Studio, LLC (Easton) 
kim8209@icloud.com 
 
Margaret Jarboe 
Talbot County Garden Club 
maggiejarboe@aol.com 



 
Laurel Peltier 
Garden Clubs of America (Towson) 
laurelpeltier@gmail.com 
 
Brenda Wilson 
Guilford Garden Club  
wilsonb117@gmail.com 
 
Dorcas Hutton 
Guilford Garden Club 
dorcas.hutton@gmail.com 
 
Laurie Mackaness 
Talbot County Garden Club (Easton) 
lmackaness@gmail.com 
 
Robin Kemp 
robin.kemp@comcast.net 

 
Kathryn B. McConnell 
Garden Clubs of America 
kathrynbmcconnell@gmail.com 
 
Martha Ruffin 
martharuffin@me.com 
 
Jeanne DeMos 
Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, Community 
Psychiatry 
Jeanne1980@yahoo.com 
 
Liz Enagonio and Susan Radke 
Indivisible Central Maryland 
lenagonio@icloud.com 
 
Debbie Gousha 
dgousha@msn.com 
 
Laura Wiesler 



Guilford Garden Club (Towson) 
lwiesler@icloud.com 
 
K. Beverley Whiting Young 
Garden Clubs of America (Cockeysville) 
kbwhitingy@gmail.com 
 
Mary Locke 
rlocke949@aol.com 
 
Beverly Peyton Griffith 
peyton.griffith@juno.com 
 
Lisa Tracy Swindell 
tracy.swindell@gmail.com 

 
Nancy C. Mears 
Amateur Garden Club 
nancymears@gmail.com 
 
Dana A. Vlk 
Talbot County Garden Club 
danavlk1@gmail.com 
 
Kelly Lawhorn 
Chesapeake Natives, Inc. 
kelly@chesapeakenatives.com 
 
Maribeth Lane 
Talbot County Garden Club 
mblane302@gmail.com 
 
Rene Bookoff 
Phoenix, MD 
rbookoff@gmail.com 
 
Pamela Keeton 
Talbot County Garden Club 
pvkeeton@yahoo.com 
 



Dorothy Broadman 
Bethesda, MD 
dbroadman@gmail.com 
 
Elizabeth Hansen 
Garden Clubs of America (Baltimore) 
easjh@hotmail.com 
 
Joan Crowley 
Talbot County Garden Club 
jacrowley@goeaston.net 
 
Sally Merz 
Garden Clubs of America  
sallymerz@gmail.com 
 
Kathy Kahler Lambrow 
Baltimore Bird Club, Inc.  
(A Chapter of the MD Ornithologic Society, Inc,) 
klambrow@comcast.net 
 
Hannah Megill 
Good Earth Gardeners, LLC 
hannah@goodearthgardeners.com 
 
Kara Crissey 
Good Earth Gardeners, LLC 
goodearthgardeners@gmail.com 

 
 

i Bees in Peril, Center for Biological Diversity, February 2017 
 
ii Butterfly populations are plummeting across the United States 
 Science 6, March 2025 https://www.science.org/content/article/butterfly-populations-are-plummeting-
across-united-states 


